July 15, 2015

To: Ms. Karen Humes

From: League of Women Voters of Virginia

Re: Changing the Census Residence Rule and Residence Situations

Ms. Karen Humes

 Chief, Population Division

 U.S. Census Bureau, Room 5H174 

Washington, DC 20233

Dear Ms. Humes,

Thank you for this opportunity to respond to the Bureau’s Notice, seeking comments on the Bureau’s 2010 Census Residence Rule and Residence Situations (80 FR 28950, dated May 20, 2015).  The League of Women Voters of Virginia urges a change to Rule 13, People in Correctional Facilities for Adults, due to the impact it has on voter representation and on the work of the League to protect voting rights, ensure fair and equal representation, and promote accurate redistricting. 

The Bureau’s current policy, as reflected in Rule 13, has the effect of improperly inflating the true population of a county or state district. Counting prisoners as if they are residents of the prison location effectively gives greater representation to people who happen to live in districts that contain prisons. Often those prisoner counts are in the hundreds and at times in excess of one thousand per prison. Thus, prisoners, whose home residences are in cities and towns scattered across the state, are concentrated and counted in just one block.   

The result: a county supervisor representing a district with a prison will have fewer actual constituents in his or her district than a legislator in an adjoining district that has no prison. This results in an unfair diluted representation for residents of the district with no prison.

Prisoner home addresses are in the communities they come from and most often typically return to.  While incarcerated prisoners in Virginia cannot vote, they do retain affiliation with their home communities because their families, friends and roots are in their home area.   Prisoners in one state in this country who can vote while incarcerated must do so by absentee ballot, using their home address, not their prison address.   In no sense can a prison be considered a home.
Currently, Virginia’s inmate population in state and federal prisons is over 30,000.  Those prisons are located predominately in rural areas where local districts experience the greatest impact when redistricting.  During the 2011 decennial redistricting in Virginia, the prison populations identified by the Census Bureau were all counted at their prison locations for state House and Senate districts.  This resulted in skewed representation at the state legislature. People incarcerated in state and federal prisons located in State House District 75, for example, accounted for over 12% of the district’s population as reported by the Census in 2010. This means that residents of District 75 were given more voting power in the Legislature than any other resident in the state.

Some Virginia county governments have sought to avoid this kind of undemocratic outcome.  Lack of uniformity prevails, however, in the way prisoner counts are used for redistricting in local jurisdictions.   Six counties adjust the Census data and do not include prisoner counts when drawing their supervisors’ districts.  Eighteen other counties in Virginia use Census counts and include prison populations when they redistrict, leaving them with inaccurate population counts upon which to draw boundaries.

This hodgepodge manner in which census data is used during the redistricting process at the local level strikes at the heart of fairness in electoral representation. Counting prisoners uniformly at their home addresses would solve that problem.  

For all of these reasons, the League of Women Voters urges the Bureau to change Rule 13 and count prisoners at their true home addresses in 2020 so state and local districts can be drawn accurately, consistently, and fairly during redistricting. 

Sincerely, 

Lois Page

Co-President, League of Women Voters of Virginia

